
 

 
The St. Helens City Council Chambers are handicapped accessible.  If you wish to participate or attend the meeting 

and need special accommodation, please contact City Hall at 503-397-6272 in advance of the meeting. 

 

Be a part of the vision…get involved with your City…volunteer for a City of St. Helens Board or Commission! 

For more information or for an application, stop by City Hall or call 503-366-8217. 

City of St. Helens 
Planning Commission 

April 11, 2017 

Agenda 
 

1. 7:00 p.m. Call to Order and Flag Salute 
 

2. Consent Agenda 
 a. Planning Commission Minutes dated March 14, 2017 
 

3. Topics from the Floor: Limited to 5 minutes per topic (Not on Public Hearing Agenda) 
 

4. Public Hearing Agenda: (times are earliest start time) 
 a. 7:00 p.m. - Annexation at Lots 19-20, Block 2 of the Golf Club Addition - Wayne   
  Weigandt 
 

5. Acceptance Agenda: Planning Administrator Site Design Review: 
 a. Site Design Review (Major) at 1899 Old Portland Road - Premier Green LLC 
 

6. CLG Historic Preservation Pass-Through Grant Program Update 
 

7. Planning Director Decisions: (previously e-mailed to the Commission) 
 a. Sign Permit (Banner) at 2100 Block of Columbia Blvd. - Sacagawea Health Center  
  Auction & Fundraiser 
 b. Lot Line Adjustment at 35611 Valley View Dr. - St. Helens Assets LLC 
 c. Home Occupation (Type I) at 35120 Burt Rd. - Home-based videography    
  business 
 d. Sign Permit (Banner) at 2100 Block of Columbia Blvd. - Northwest Antique   
  Airplane Club Fly-In & Cruise-In 
 e. Accessory Structure Permits (x4) at 2154 Oregon Street Spaces #24, #25, #51,   
  & #61 - Crestwood/Cabana LLC 
 f. Home Occupation Permit (Type I) at 835 Matzen Street - Home office for yard   
  maintenance business 
 g. Sign Permit (Banner) at 2100 Block of Columbia Blvd. - The Amani Center Race Against  
  Child Abuse 
 

9. Planning Department Activity Reports 
 a. March 27, 2017 
 

10. For Your Information Items 
 

11. Next Regular Meeting: May 9, 2017  
 

Adjournment 
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City of St. Helens 

Planning Commission Meeting 
March 14, 2017 

Minutes 

 
Members Present:  Al Petersen, Chair 
    Dan Cary, Vice Chair  

Greg Cohen, Commissioner  
Sheila Semling, Commissioner 
Audrey Webster, Commissioner 
Russell Hubbard, Commissioner 

 
Members Absent:  Kathryn Lawrence, Commissioner 
 
Staff Present:  Jacob Graichen, City Planner 

Jennifer Dimsho, Assistant Planner & Planning Secretary 
 
Councilors Present:  Ginny Carlson, City Council Liaison  
 
Others Present:  Dan Hatfield 
    Dave Reynolds 
    Danna Smith 
    Teresa & Sean Dillon 
    Charles Castner 
    Howard Blumenthal 
    Steve Topaz 
    Susan Jones 
    JJ Duehren 
    Eric Coleman 
    Matt Dougherty 
 
The Planning Commission meeting was called to order by Chair Al Petersen at 7:00 p.m. Chair Petersen led 
the flag salute. 
 

 

 

Consent Agenda 

Approval of Minutes 
Commissioner Webster moved to approve the minutes of the February 14, 2017 Planning Commission 
meeting with the addition of the word “lot” on page 2 in the 2nd paragraph. Commissioner Semling seconded 
the motion. Motion carried with all in favor. Vice Chair Dan Cary did not vote due to his absence from the 
meeting. Chair Petersen did not vote as per operating rules. 
 



Topics From The Floor 

Commissioner Cohen would like to commend the City and the County for working together to plan for and 
install sidewalks along Gable Road. 
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Chair Petersen announced that the City is having a Columbia View Park Expansion Open House at 6 p.m. in 
the Council Chambers this Friday. It will be hosted by Portland State University Masters of Urban & Regional 
Planning students.  
 

 

 

Public Hearing 

La Grand Townhomes, LLC 
Subdivision / SUB.1.17 
Lots 15-19, Block 128 of the St. Helens Subdivision 
 
It is now 7:04 p.m. and Chair Petersen opened the public hearing. Commissioner Hubbard noted that he has 
worked with the applicant before but has not discussed this project with him. There were no ex-parte 
contacts, conflicts of interest or bias in this matter. The audience did not object to any members of the 
Commission to make a fair decision in this matter. 
 
City Planner Jacob Graichen entered the following items into the record: 

 Staff report packet dated March 7, 2017 with attachments 
 
Graichen introduced the Commission to the proposal and discussed the recommended conditions of 
approval, as presented in the staff report. Graichen explained that this proposal is meant to develop 
attached single-family dwellings because are no other residential uses that could fit on the small proposed 
lots. He also explained that this property is close enough to a wetland that a delineation was required to 
determine exactly where it is. Graichen said that is why a small portion of property is designated as a 
wetland protection area, but the area is small enough to not want to require a homeowner’s association for 
maintenance. Additionally, he explained the City owns the property abutting the wetland and staff has 
expressed a willingness to take the small wetland. City Council will be discussing this as their next meeting.  
 
Graichen said frontage improvements, including sidewalk, street trees and a landscaped strip will be 
required because the street is classified as a collector street.  Graichen said the applicant is proposing 
access easements to provide a shared driveway for every two lots. This will also help preventing backing 
maneuvering onto the collector street. Commissioner Cohen asked if the easement would last beyond the 
original property owners. Graichen said yes.  
 
Graichen said there are three trees of significance on the property, but planting at least six street trees will 
satisfy the replacement requirement. Commissioner Cohen asked if any of the trees to be removed are over 
100 years old. Graichen said no. Chair Petersen asked why condition 2.a. mentions a requirement for six 
trees if the street tree standard is more than that anyways. Graichen said it is redundant and could be 
removed.  
 
Graichen said there is an easement requirement for the shared driveways, but there is no maintenance 
agreement. The Commission can discuss this requirement. Commissioner Webster asked what the 
landscaping requirement is for each lot. Graichen said it is a minimum of 25 percent landscaping. She said it 
looks like all of it is in the backyard. Commissioner Cohen asked if the applicant would be excavating at all 
with development. Graichen said that would be a good question for the applicant.  
 
IN FAVOR 
 
Reynolds, Dave. 32990 Stone Road, Warren. Land Surveyor. Reynolds is working for the applicant. 
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He said the ground is predominantly rock, so the applicant is proposing to scrape down to the bare rock in 
order to place the foundations on the rock and bring in fill for around the lots. Renyolds said there may be 
an opportunity to extend the sewer line from the south with a sewer easement alongside the back of the 
lots, rather than hooking into the nearest main line to the north of the property. He asked if Graichen could 
be more general in the sewer condition to allow for both potential scenarios. Graichen said yes, he could 
change it to allow more flexibility if the Commission agrees.  
 
Reynolds said regarding the wetland protection zone, the applicant is happy with granting ownership to the 
City. Vice Chair Cary asked if it makes more sense to leave it a strip. Reynolds said it will include signage 
and a fence. He said it not impact the development either way.  
 
Reynolds asked Graichen about the engineering drawings for the frontage improvements. Graichen said for 
public improvements, typically engineering drawings are required. He said Public Works has to be satisfied. 
 
Commissioner Cohen asked if there is any information about storm water being an issue in the area. 
Reynolds said no, the property to the north is a wetland. Commissioner Cohen asked how much rock will be 
removed. Reynolds said as little as possible rock will be removed because it is expensive. Commissioner 
Cohen asked if the applicant plans on blasting. Reynolds said he does not think so.  
 
Hatfield, Dan. 2035 SE Evergreen, Milwaukie. Property Owner and Applicant. Hatfield does not 
mind putting in extra trees, but he just wants to make sure property owners can see when they come out of 
the driveway. Hatfield explained that the northern lot is slightly bigger because of the wetland buffer. Vice 
Chair Cary asked if the house would be directly next to the wetland protection zone. Hatfield said no, it will 
be about 24 feet away.  
 
IN OPPOSITION 
 
No one spoke in opposition. 
 
END OF ORAL TESTIMONY 
 
There were no requests to continue the hearing or leave the record open. 
 
CLOSE PUBLIC HEARING & RECORD 
 
The applicant waived the opportunity to submit final written argument after the close of the record. 
 
FURTHER QUESTIONS OF STAFF 
 
Vice Chair Cary clarified the location of the landscaping. He asked if the street trees could be included in the 
landscaping area next to the driveway, instead of the strip along the street to help with vision clearance 
issues. Graichen said the vision clearance section exempts trees as long as three feet above the curb is 
clear. Chair Petersen said the assumption is that the first five feet or so is just the trunk with no limbs, so 
visibility is not as much of an issue.  
 
DELIBERATIONS 
 
The Commission discussed if the wetland area should become an easement or if the City should be granted 
ownership. They are in agreement that it should be up to the City Council, since the property owner is okay 
with either option. The Commission agreed that the condition about the sewer line should be amended to 
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allow for more flexibility and to include an additional condition for a maintenance agreement to go along 
with an access easement. 
 
MOTION   
 
Commissioner Cohen moved to approve the Subdivision Permit with the following changes: 
1. Condition 2.a.iii. regarding sewer should be altered to be more flexible. 
2. Add condition 3.d. to requirement a maintenance agreement for the driveways. 
3. Condition 2.c. will be up to City Council. 
4. Removal of the third sentence in condition 2.a.i.  
 
Commissioner Semling seconded. All in favor; none opposed; motion carries. 
 
Commissioner Cohen moved for Chair Petersen to sign the Findings and Conclusions once prepared. Vice 
Chair Cary seconded. All in favor; none opposed; motion carries.  
 

 
 

Public Hearing 

City of St. Helens 
Comprehensive Plan and Zoning Map Amendment / CPZA.3.16 
City-wide 
 
It is now 7:52 p.m. and Chair Petersen opened the public hearing. There were no ex-parte contacts, 
conflicts of interest or bias in this matter.  
 
Graichen entered the following items into the record: 

 Staff report packet dated March 6, 2017 with attachments 
 
Graichen said this proposal is a significant amendment to the comprehensive plan, the zoning map, and the 
development code. It is in large part to facilitate the St. Helens Waterfront Framework Plan, which was 
adopted in December 2016. However, Graichen noted there are some other amendments unrelated to this 
Plan as well. Vice Chair Cary asked how this is different than the last time the Commission discussed these 
amendments. Graichen said the amendments are more refined and tonight is the public hearing to receive 
testimony regarding the proposed amendments. Graichen said his hope is to receive a recommendation of 
approval to City Council from the Commission tonight. He described the history and context of the proposed 
zoning changes, comprehensive map changes, and the text amendments as presented in the staff report 
and attached maps. Graichen noted that the Comprehensive Plan does not explicitly support the protection 
of private views, so if the community would like to have a height restriction included in the Mill sub-district, 
they are ultimately at the City Council’s discretion. 
 
Commissioner Cohen asked what the advantages of removing the Marine Commercial zone are. Graichen 
said it is not being removed. It will be a part of the Riverfront District, but as a sub-district. Graichen said it 
will still have the same zoning requirements as it did before. Commissioner Cohen asked to change the text 
amendment on page one and three regarding spot zoning to say “is prohibited” instead of “shall not be 
allowed.” Chair Petersen noted the three written letters that were submitted into the record.  
 
IN FAVOR 
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Dougherty, Matt. 2014 St. Helens Street. Dougherty said he is not originally from St. Helens, but he 
grew up in a similar small town in Alaska. He is excited to raise a family here and is excited about all of the 
positive changes he sees. Dougherty said the unlimited height does concern him. He thinks it may be a little 
reckless to rely on technology and economics alone to limit the height because technology changes all of the 
time. He hopes the City can find a happy medium that will not inhibit private views, but still pushes the 
economic development of the waterfront forward. Dougherty does not believe in limitless height, but it 
should not be handicapped to two or three stories. He does not think that is fair to the rest of the St. Helens 
community to limit the development potential in order to protect the views of a few residents.  
 
Castner, Charles. 155 S. 1st Street. Castner is not originally from here. Castner and his wife moved here 
from South Carolina. He feels lucky to call this beautiful place home. Castner and his wife are in favor of the 
application. Castner said one of the key factors that makes him in favor of the application is flexibility, but 
he would still like to see a limitation on the height in order to assure those who are very concerned about 
the height of development. He does not want to rely on the technology of building materials to limit the 
height of the development. 
 
NEUTRAL 
 
Topaz, Steve. 360 St. Helens Street. Topaz said the use of this property should include a commercial 
dock, which would include a ferry boat to Sand Island. He feels that Marine Commercial should be extended 
through the Veneer site. Topaz feels a university to teach maritime-related skills would be a great addition 
to the waterfront. Topaz said Nob Hill Nature Park was originally a quarry, which was taken over by the 
County for taxes. He questions the ownership. Topaz said it has been proposed to use the paper plant site 
as toxic waste area. This will impact Nob Hill Nature Park and the waterfront redevelopment site. He thinks 
we need permanent residents on the Veneer site to help counteract the high level of commuters. He does 
not think we should regulate to protect private views.  
 
Jones, Susan. 100 S. 1st Street. Jones is relatively neutral on this proposal, so she is trying to learn 
about the proposal more. She agrees that there is a huge opportunity here and she is excited about 
waterfront redevelopment. Jones said she is concerned about the unlimited height. She used Portland as an 
example because there are no height restrictions there. Jones feels the economic conditions will warrant 
high rise apartments on the site eventually, especially as Portland grows. Jones asked a question about the 
requirements for greenspace. Graichen said the landscaping is driven by the requirements in the Framework 
Plan, parking requirements, and streetscape improvements. She would like the City to consider additional 
creative landscaping requirements with future developers. She asked if the Scenic Resource Review that 
applies to her property on River Street also applies to the new Riverfront District. Graichen said no. 
 
Blumenthal, Howard. 462 S. 3rd Street. Blumenthal has a limited view of the waterfront from his 
home. He is in favor of the most of the proposal. Blumenthal said the consultants said the property could 
support about 250 housing units and each unit needs two parking spaces. The parking cannot be built 
below. Blumenthal felt the zoning district should limit height or number of units. He said the site cannot 
support an unlimited number of units. Blumenthal is highly supportive of the re-zoning of Nob Hill Nature 
Park to public lands. He said it is one of the last oak woodland habitats in the area, including native species 
and wildlife. Blumenthal said there is a native plant walk this weekend and a work party coming up.  
 
IN OPPOSITION 
 
Dillon, Teresa. 475 S. 2nd Street. Dillon loves the waterfront redevelopment project. She would just like 
to advocate for a few changes. Dillon is here as a spokesperson for the Columbia View Neighborhood 
Association, which includes the Nob Hill neighborhood area on the bluff. This public meeting was sold as a 
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text amendment hearing, when in reality it is about the height of development, which lacks transparency. 
Dillon said she and her neighbors have been to all of the planning meetings. They were involved back in 
2009. Dillon said during these previous public meetings, unlimited heights were not discussed. Dillon said 
she is in favor of the gradient of height restrictions back from the original Waterfront Redevelopment 
Overlay District which was adopted in 2009.  
 
Dillon said she would also like the Council to consider including the Scenic Resource Review for the Mill sub-
district. She would also like more transparency about the height topic for the next City Council hearing. 
Dillon said that the watercolor rendering that came out of the Framework Plan is totally feasible, even with a 
defined height restriction. Dillon urged the City to not let the developer dictate the height. She said the City 
should not have to please a developer. This waterfront area is too special to let a developer run the show. 
 
Duehren, JJ. 57250 Old Mill Road, Scappoose. Duehren would like to testify against the unlimited 
height restriction. Duehren said she is in favor and excited to see low density development on the 
waterfront. She realizes that not having a height restriction is supposed to attract developers. She noted 
that the new affordable housing rules adopted in Portland have resulted in a mass increase in units being 
developed before the rules are in effect. This caused an increase in the number vacancies in Portland for 
the first time since 2010. Duehren owns the Riverview Place apartment complex on the bluff and does not 
want her tenants to lose this view. She is concerned about losing the quality of life with high rises. Duehren 
said she owns a vintage building and she has fixed it up. This community is unique and she does not want 
the historic feel to be ruined. Duehren said is important to reflect the historic district charm onto the 
waterfront. She said this charm is why numerous movies have been filmed here. Duehren said if 
skyscrapers are allowed to be built on the waterfront, this charm will be ruined. Duehren said she has been 
receiving less calls for her rental vacancies because of the massive development occurring in Portland. 
Developers are rushing to build units before the affordable housing rules are enacted. Duehren said she has 
affordable units in her own building. Duehren said St. Helens also has a unique ecosystem that will also be 
impacted by high rises. She would like to see a height restriction that will help maintain the historic charm 
and the integrity of this community. 
 
Smith, Danna. 333 S. 1st Street. Smith is excited about the waterfront area being built up, but she is 
concerned about having no limit on the height of the building. When the City was originally considering this, 
she thought the limit was 55 feet. Even though the development will impact her, she is not opposed to 
redevelopment of the waterfront, but would just like a maximum height included in the rules. 
 
Coleman, Eric. 314 S. 3rd Street. Coleman agrees with everyone who spoke about restricting heights. He 
said he is not-so-sure about having a mix of uses on the site. He would rather see strictly residential or a 
use that brings in local employment opportunities.  
 
END OF ORAL TESTIMONY 
 
DELIBERATIONS 
 
To address some of the testimony received regarding allowed land uses in the Mill sub-district, Chair 
Petersen listed some of the allowed uses.  
 
Regarding landscaping, Graichen said if there is a parking lot over three spaces, it is required to be screened 
with low-lying shrubbery or trees to soften the impact. If there is a parking space over twenty spaces, there 
is a requirement to have a landscaping island with trees every seven spaces. There was a discussion about 
how structured parking garages fit into the parking landscaping requirements.  
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Chair Petersen said the consultants specifically addressed the height limitations during an Advisory 
Committee Meeting made up of stakeholders who represented various organizations. Chair Petersen said a 
developer who has been doing development in Hillsboro was invited to an Advisory Committee Meeting. The 
developer said economics would be the driving factor for the building height that the waterfront could 
support. Vice Chair Cary noted that if the economics would not support a tall building anyways, the 
Commission could still include a maximum height. 
 
Graichen listed maximum heights from other zoning districts. He said residential zones are restricted to 35 
feet. General Commercial is restricted to 45 feet, and Highway Commercial is 40 feet. Graichen said the top 
of the original roof of the Muckle Building is 42 feet, and the top of the elevator shaft is 55 feet. 
Commissioner Semling asked about the stepped height that was included in the Waterfront Redevelopment 
Overlay District from 2009. Graichen said this stepped height rule was removed from the proposal based on 
ample feedback from the consultants who urged that regulations should be flexible. 
 
Vice Chair Cary said he has been of the opinion that the City should drive development, instead of the 
development driving the City. Vice Chair Cary said the developer should have flexibility, but within an 
envelope set by the City. He also wants the development to be cohesive with the existing historic district. He 
is in favor of applying a height restriction. Commissioner Cohen agreed. He would like to keep a limit the 
height of new development to keep it from being radically different from the existing downtown.  
 
Graichen noted that a Development Agreement could supersede any height restriction, but requires a public 
hearing process where further testimony would be heard. Chair Petersen noted that even without a height 
restriction, all development will have to be approved through the land use process anyways. Graichen said a 
Development Agreement process is not mandated. Commissioner Cohen said if you do not have a restriction 
in place, it is difficult to deny an application without a basis to deny their proposal. Chair Petersen said that 
the City Council and a public hearing would have to be held regarding the proposed development. He feels 
there will be plenty of public vetting with the existing process. Vice Chair Cary said his concern is that City 
will be too loose about guidelines for the sake of getting a developer on board. 
 
Commissioner Hubbard suggested proposing a height restriction and requiring that anything greater than 
that height must go before the Planning Commission. Chair Petersen said the Building Code defines high rise 
as 75 feet and greater. Commissioner Hubbard said the soil will likely not support high rise construction 
because of the necessity of pilings after a certain height.  
 
The Commission began discussing the other code amendments. Graichen said the waterfront public access 
requirement is on page 35 of the text amendments. Graichen said the Framework Plan described a 
minimum of 50 feet wide for the public access or approximately 6 acres, but the proposed code is written to 
be more flexible. This is because the Framework Plan map shows it smaller than 50 feet in some sections 
and wider than 50 feet in others. Graichen asked if the Commission feels comfortable with the way it is 
written. Chair Petersen said yes. Chair Petersen said the approval authority would have to make a finding 
that the proposed development meets the intent of the Framework Plan either way. Vice Chair Cary agrees 
that this flexibility is adequate. 
 
Councilor Carlson asked if rooftop landscaping was allowed in the Mill sub-district. Graichen said it is not 
prohibited. 
 
Chair Petersen said the site is not going to be built with high rises. It is not feasible and the market will not 
support it. He thinks this is an overblown fear. Commissioner Webster agrees. Commissioner Hubbard said 
the public perception is that there will be a wall of buildings, even though the development will likely have 
staggered buildings with public view corridors.  
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Graichen said the average height to the base of the homes on the Nob Hill bluff is 50 feet. Chair Petersen 
said the Commission could propose the same height restriction as Nob Hill; they have 35 feet maximum and 
they are 50 feet above sea level, which would mean the development could be 85 feet. Commissioner 
Cohen is in support of using the height restriction of 75 feet, which is the building code definition of high 
rises. The Commission agreed. 
 
MOTION   
 
Commissioner Cohen moved to recommend approval of the comprehensive map, zoning map, and text 
amendments with two additional amendments to the Mill sub-district: 1) the maximum height is 75 feet, and 
2) ten percent landscaping is required. Commissioner Semling seconded. All in favor; none opposed; motion 
carries. 
 

 
 

Acceptance Agenda:    Planning Administrator Site Design Review 
 a. Site Design Review at 1645 Railroad Ave (Armstrong World Industries) - Lower   
  Columbia Engineering, LLC 
 b. Site Design Review at 115 Crouse Way - Single family residential to commercial use 
 
Commissioner Cohen moved to accept the acceptance agenda. Commissioner Webster seconded. All in 
favor; none opposed; motion carries. 
 

 

 

Planning Director Decisions 
 a.  Home Occupation (Type I) at 971 Cowlitz St. - Online clothing sales 
 b. Sign Permit (Banner) at 2100 Block of Columbia Blvd. - St. Helens Booster Club   
  fundraising event 
 c.  Home Occupation (Type I) at 34 S. 22nd St. - Home-based private investigation    
  and defense mitigation 
 d. Time Extension (CUP.5.15) at 31 Cowlitz St. - Marijuana dispensary/retailer 
 e. Home Occupation (Type I) at 494 S. 9th Street - Home-based communications    
  business 
 f. Home Occupation (Type I) at 115 Crouse Way - Plumbing contractor 
 g. Temporary Use Permit at 555 S. Columbia River Hwy - Food service trailer 

 
There were no comments. 
 

 

 

Planning Department Activity Reports 

There were no comments. 
 





For Your Information Items 

Assistant Planner Dimsho told the Commission about the Branding & Wayfinding Master Plan Open 
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House on Tuesday, April 4 at Meriwether Place from 6 p.m. to 8 p.m. The consultants will present three 
signage design concepts and request feedback on preferences. 




 

 
 
There being no further business before the Planning Commission, the meeting was adjourned at 10:02 p.m. 
 
 

Respectfully submitted, 
 

Jennifer Dimsho 
Planning Secretary 
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 CITY OF ST. HELENS PLANNING DEPARTMENT 

 M E M O R A N D U M 
 

TO: Planning Commission 
FROM: Jennifer Dimsho, Assistant Planner 
RE: Certified Local Government Historic Preservation Grant Program Update 
DATE: March 31, 2017 
 

 
 

Since becoming a Certified Local Government (CLG), the City has gone through four CLG grant 
cycles.  The last three have been used for St. Helens’ Historic Preservation Rehabilitation Grant 
Program. See link below for more information about past recipients. 
 
In early March, we received an email from the Grant Coordinator at the State Historic Preservation 
Office (SHPO) that St. Helens had not submitted our usual grant application. Somehow, both Jacob 
and I missed the deadline amidst all of the other grant deadlines we were monitoring. She extended 
the deadline for us by a few days and on March 27, 2017 we received notice that our project was 
selected for funding again. 
 
We will receive a total of $12,500 for the pass-through grant program. Given the success of the last 
three cycles, staff proposes to do a similar process again. For FY 17/18, staff proposes the City 
offer up to three (3) grant awards for a max of $4,000 each. This would be a competitive grant 
based on selection criteria used by the Planning Commission acting as the Historic Landmarks 
Commission to score applications.  It requires a 50/50 match from the applicant (total project must 
be at least $8,000 to receive the full $4,000). 
  
Letters notifying eligible property owners of the grant program are anticipated to go out in April 
2017, with the application to apply from May - June 2017. The Historic Landmarks Commission will 
make their recommendation for awards at the July 2017 meeting. The three projects selected will 
need to be completed by July 16, 2018. 
 

If you would like more information, the following link provides further information about the 
Historic Preservation Rehabilitation Grant Program, including past projects, what properties 
and projects are eligible, and past grant cycle resources: 
 

http://www.ci.st-helens.or.us/planning/page/historic-preservation-rehabilitation-grant  
 
 

http://www.ci.st-helens.or.us/planning/page/historic-preservation-rehabilitation-grant


CITY OF ST. HELENS PLANNING DEPARTMENT ACTIVITY REPORT 
 

 To: City Council   Date: 3.27.2017 

 From: Jacob A. Graichen, AICP, City Planner 

 

 

 

 

 

PLANNING ADMINISTRATION 

 

We are in the middle of public hearings for adoption of amendments related to the Waterfront 

Development Framework Plan.  A summary can be found online: http://www.ci.st-

helens.or.us/planning/page/zoning-development-code-changes 

 

Had a preliminary Q&A meeting for a potential project at 1955 Old Portland Road.  This is the 

old Ralphs auto wrecking yard. 

 

Progress continues on the TGM grant for the Riverfront Connector plan (preliminary efforts).  

The official process, where we can start documenting hours for the City’s match, is anticipated to 

start soon and ahead of ODOT’s schedule. 

 

Responded to a Columbia County referral notice for a project outside City limits but inside the 

City’s UGM for a two-parcel partition at 36061 Construction Way (County File: MP 17-10).  See 

attached. 

 

Responded to a Columbia County referral notice for a project outside City limits but inside the 

City’s UGM for improvements to the CCMH site by 58646 McNulty Way (County File: DR 17-

03).  See attached. 

 

Responded to a Columbia County referral notice for a project outside City limits but inside the 

City’s UGM for a Conditional Use Permit, Type I Home Occupation at 58841 Ward Drive 

(County File CU 17-06).  See attached. 

 

Conducted a pre-application meeting for a reapplication of the Red Leaf Subdivision.  This was 

originally approved about 10 years ago, but fell victim to the Great Recession.  This is property 

just south of Columbia Commons (500 N. Columbia River Hwy). 

 

Had a preliminary Q&A meeting about some potential development of the former Violette Villa 

mobile home park (now vacant) property.  

 

Participated in a Columbia County pre-application meeting for property outside City limits but 

inside the Urban Growth Boundary.  This is vacant, but recently graded and fence posts installed 

(prematurely) along Gable Road just west of Railroad Avenue. 

 

Had a preliminary Q&A meeting for a potential project in the County but also St. Helens urban 

growth area for vacant but recently filled and graded property across from 2135 Gable Road.  

This property is just on the west side of Railroad Avenue. 

 

This report does not indicate all current planning activities over the past report period.  These are tasks, processing and administration of the Development Code 

which are a weekly if not daily responsibility.  The Planning Commission agenda, available on the City’s website, is a good indicator of current planning 

activities.  The number of building permits issued is another good indicator as many require Development Code review prior to Building Official review. 



Some work with the City’s legal counsel on a legal matter.  This is an issue from the recent past 

that may come up again. 

 

PLANNING COMMISSION (& acting HISTORIC LANDMARKS COMMISSION) 

March 14, 2017 meeting (outcome): The Commission approved a 10-lot attached single-family 

dwelling subdivision preliminary plat on the 200 block of N. 15th Street.  The Commission also 

held a public hearing related to the various zoning, comprehensive plan and code amendments 

mostly pertaining to the City’s Waterfront Development Framework Plan.  The Commission 

determined to recommend approval of all aspects of the proposal to the Council, with subtle 

changes, except in regards to building height requirements which is the main issue of 

controversy. 

 

I anticipate a great deal of testimony at the Council’s April 5th public hearing.  Chances are most 

testimony will be about building height.  Both local newspapers have written articles about it this 

month. 

 

April 11, 2017 meeting (upcoming): The Commission will review an Annexation proposal for a 

half acre property along 1st Street behind Les Schwab Tires Center at 58405 Columbia River 

Highway. 

 

MAIN STREET PROGRAM 

Attended the monthly February SHEDCO board meeting at The Wild Currant. 

 

Attended SHEDCO’s “strategic doing” workshop on March 9th.  The intent of this was to see 

what SHEDCO can collaboratively do and the process to do this exercise in the future. 

 

URBAN RENEWAL 

Assisted AKS Engineering and Forestry, Inc. with urban renewal boundary legal description 

creation. 

 

STREET VACATION MATERIALS REQUESTED 

When someone desires to vacate a public right-of-way, they need to begin by getting certain 

applications materials/information furnished by the Planning Department.   

 

This month Lower Columbia Engineering, on behalf of the St. Helens Marina picked up such 

materials to vacate some of the N. 1st Street ROW abutting and in the vicinity of St. Helens 

Marina property. 

 

ASSISTANT PLANNER—In addition to routine tasks, the Assistant Planner has been working on: 
See attached. 
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Jacob Graichen

From: Jennifer Dimsho
Sent: Thursday, March 16, 2017 4:12 PM
To: Jacob Graichen
Subject: March Planning Department Report

Jacob, here are my additions for the March Planning Department Report.  
 
GRANTS 

1. McCormick Picnic Shelter Grant (16k grant, 30k project) – Project reporting/tracking 
2. Travel Oregon Grant –Branding & Wayfinding Master Plan: Scheduling and reviewing multiple project materials 

for the Design Concepts Open House – April 4. Submitted Mid‐Project Report to Travel Oregon (Due March 15). 
Conference call with ODOT regional rep. to confirm signage direction will meet ODOT regulations.  

3. Oregon Mainstreet Revitalization Grant Program (Deadline: March 17) – Reviewed grant application with 
Mainstreet Coordinator. Offered suggestions and edits to narrative. 

4. PSU MURP Columbia View Park Project – Planned and attended first public outreach event on March 17 (6 – 8 
pm). Reviewed E‐Newsletter press, press release, FB post, and community outreach plan. Planned for the 
“Recommendations Forum” in late April and for the Parks Commission Meeting April 10. 

5. Researched the Oregon Cultural Trust’s Cultural Development Grant Guidelines (Deadline: April 21) for the 
Gateway Phase 2 Sculpture Project. Began compiling narrative and required attachment documents.  

6. Researched Oregon Parks & Recreation – Recreational Trails Program (RTP). Attended webinar. Grants due May 
1. Brainstormed Grey Cliffs Park restroom/non‐motorized boat launch project for “water trails” project. 
Submitted letter of intent (including cost estimate and project description) due March 31.  

7. Submitted 17/18 Certified Local Government (CLG) Historic Preservation Grant. Award $12,500 for pass‐through 
4th annual façade improvement grant program. 
 

URBAN RENEWAL 
8. Weekly check‐ins – Discussed notice mailing requirements. Planned for City Council de‐brief (March 15) and 

Advisory Committee Meeting #3 (April 18). Discussed Waterfront Redevelopment RFQ timing and next steps. 
Reviewed Draft UR Plan & Report. 

 
MISC 

9. CAT Affordable Housing Study – Attended working group meeting (March 9) – Worked with Jacob to provide 
feedback regarding barriers for various housing types and suggest which barriers need further study  

10. Two Spring Gazette Features – Urban Renewal  Recap and Branding & Wayfinding Master Plan 
11. Gateway Sculpture Project – Helped negotiate contract/budget review for authorization. 
12. Met with Tobacco Prevention Coordinator at PHFCC to discuss Work Plan for 17/18. 

 
Jenny Dimsho 
Assistant Planner 
City of St. Helens 
(503) 366‐8207 
jdimsho@ci.st‐helens.or.us 
 





 CITY OF ST. HELENS PLANNING DEPARTMENT 

 M E M O R A N D U M 
 

TO: Hayden Richardson, Planner, Columbia County 
  
FROM: Jacob A. Graichen, AICP, City Planner 
 
RE: Columbia County file MP 17-10 
 
DATE: March 9, 2017 
 
 
The City’s Comprehensive Plan designation for this property is Unincorporated Light 
Industrial, ULI.  If ever annexed, chances are good it would be zoned Light Industrial, LI. 
 
City Water may be available.  Connection would require consent to annex.   
 
City Sanitary Sewer is not available and there is no indication it will be in the foreseeable 
future.  Please make sure the parcels are adequate size for a reasonable use to occur as 
allowed per the County’s zoning regulations along with adequate area for an onsite system 
for sanitary sewer.  
 
Despite the narrative in the application, my understanding after speaking with the applicant 
and staff is that the existing building on the subject property is not a duplex, but a building 
that was formerly used as a duplex and now has no official use.  Proper characterization of 
an application is important from a legal standpoint. 
 
Access is an interesting issue.  9th Street abuts the subject property’s east side and is a 
possible means of access.  However, the portion of 9th Street north of Construction Way 
Drive is unimproved and encroached upon. 
 
The portion of 9th Street that is not improved along the subject property should be improved 
to at least a county standard.  Ideally, this would be a condition of the land partition (i.e., 
improvements completed and approved by the County prior to the County approving the 
final plat).   
 
One complicating aspect of 9th Street access for the subject property is right-of-way 
encroachment.  Based on review of aerial photography, it appears that probably sometime 
after 2000, a building was erected within the 9th Street right-of-way adjacent to property 
addressed as 58585 Old Portland Road (4N1W 9BB 1700).  That property was annexed in 
late 2000.  However, it appears the 9th Street right-of-way is not within city limits. 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 

This photo taken from the intersection of 9th Street and Construction Way looking 
northward at the 9th Street right-of-way.  The building fully visible on the right side of 
the photo appears to be entirely within the 9th Street right-of-way. 
 
Though the right-of-way appears to be outside of St. Helens’ City boundary, the 
adjacent property (58585 Old Portland Road) is within the City.  Though the location 
of the building is outside the City’s jurisdiction, staff checked the City’s building permit 
records to check for permitting anomalies and to rule out any error by past City staff.  
Not surprisingly there no record of any permit. 
 
It appears to be an approximate 20’ x 30’ building and thus not exempt from 
permitting. 
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 CITY OF ST. HELENS PLANNING DEPARTMENT 

 M E M O R A N D U M 
 

TO: Debbie Jacob, Planner, Columbia County 
FROM: Jacob A. Graichen, AICP, City Planner 
RE: Columbia County File DR 17-03 
DATE: March 15, 2017 
 

 
Zoning: 
 
The main CCMH complex at 58646 McNulty Way is within city limits and zoned Light Industrial.  
The adjacent property (4N1W 9BB  300), the subject property of DR 17-03, is outside the city.  The 
City’s Comprehensive Plan map designates the subject property as Unincorporated Light Industrial.  
If annexed, it would likely be zoned Light Industrial. 
 
The CCMH complex can be considered as Major Public Facility, which is a conditional use in the 
City’s Light Industrial zone. 
 
Please note that offices are not a use allowed in the City’s Light Industrial zone.  To avoid potential 
zoning issues in the future, the subject property should be combined for 
development/ownership purposes with the CCMH complex at 58646 McNulty Way (4N1W 
8AD  200) so the entire area can be considered a “major public facility” campus for zoning 
consistency. 
 
 
City Utilities:  
 
The subject property does not appear to be connected to any City utility.  There is some potential to 
connect to City water. 
 
If any use on the subject property will use City Water (or any other City utility), a consent to 
annexation shall be required prior to connection or use. 
 
In addition, given the property consolidation requirement noted above (and below), the City 
recommends annexation of the subject property for consistency.  Having a whole property 
partially within and outside of City limits may add complexity in the future. 
 
 
Access: 
 
Both McNulty Way and Gable Road are City roads.  The City’s Transportation Systems Plan 
classifies McNulty Way as a Collector and Gable Road as a Minor Arterial.   The main CCMH 
complex at 58646 McNulty Way is accessed via McNulty Way.  The current proposal includes use of 
existing accesses along Gable Road. 
 
The functional integrity of Gable Road is critical.  As such, the city has access standards that need to 
be considered.  There are a couple aspects to consider in this regard: access spacing and site design 
standards: 
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Access spacing: along Minor Arterial Streets the distance between streets and driveways, and 
between driveways is 200’ (measured from the center of the driveway or street).  In other words, 
notwithstanding site design standards, if this was a completely undeveloped property, any 
driveway would need to meet this standard. 

 
Site design access standards: the number of street access points is supposed to be minimized 
to protect the function, safety and operation of the street and public passageways.  Shared drives 
are one technique to do this. 

 
In addition, for Arterial streets, there should be a frontage road that provides access or as an 
alternative interior interconnectedness between parking areas and such.   

 
Eventually, street frontage improvements (curb, gutter, landscape strip/street trees, sidewalk) will be 
required as CCMH develops the site, but that doesn’t appear to be warranted by the current 
proposal.  The sidewalk and curb that goes along with that will help control access.  CCMH needs to 
think ahead on this issue because it will elevate in importance as the site develops, especially when 
street frontage improvements are required. 
 
CCMH has taken some effort already for internal vehicular and pedestrian access.  But given the 
assemblage of properties that utilizes both shared access and utilities (e.g. septic systems), 
the properties should be consolidated.  This will help avoid needing easements between separate 
lots/parcels. 
 
At this time, great care should be taken to ensure the site is designed such that no-backing 
movements or other maneuvering by vehicles will take place in the Gable Road public right-
of-way. 
 
Any increase in driveway width, location or quantity will require City approval prior to any 
such change. 
 
 
Paving: 
 
Generally, the city requires that any area used for parking/maneuvering of vehicles or non-
motorized passageways be paved.  Gravel man be allowed for nonresidential areas for nonpublic 
uses such as employee parking and business vehicles.  As the site develops in the future, CCMH 
needs to take this into account.   
 
At the very least, any driveway approach that is currently gravel, shall be paved at least 25’ 
back from the paved edge of Gable Road.  
 






































































	0.041117 PC Agenda
	1.031417 PC Minutes DRAFT
	2.A.1.17 Staff Report
	3.CLG Grant Update Memo
	4.2017 MAR Planning Dept Rept

